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Board of Education  

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on February 2, 2017 in the council chambers at 
3 Primrose Street.  
          

K. Alexander, Chair     J. Erardi 
 M. Ku, Vice Chair    J. Davila 

D. Leidlein, Secretary (absent)  R.Bienkowski  
J. Vouros      14 Saff 
R. Harriman-Stites     10 Public 
A. Clure                    1Press 
D.Cruson 
 

Mr. Alexander called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Mr. Alexander announced that Debbie Leidlein was unable to attend due to illness. 
Item 2 – Public Participation 
Item 3 – Discussion and Possible Adoption of the 2017-2018 Budget 
Dr. Erardi provided an updated copy of the budget calendar, a compilation of per pupil 
expenditures in the state, and the human resources document which provides a 10-year look at 
staffing and enrollment.  The administrators will share requested answers to questions from last 
night’s meeting. 
 
Mr. Einhorn and Mrs. Dalton addressed the social worker position at the middle school and the 
School Based Health Center.   
Mr. Einhorn said students are first seen by our nurses and then referred to the center if needed.  
Referrals start with school counselors.  The social worker sees five to eight students per day.  
Sometimes there is mental health screening and she also meets with students in groups.  She 
also supports programs in the building such as anti-bullying week and her caseload is getting 
bigger.   
 
Mrs. Dalton said that there is regular communication between staff nurses and the nurses in the 
center.  The advantage is that students can be treated on site.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked the difference between the center social worker and the school 
social worker.   
Mr. Einhorn stated that the staff social worker deals with more school based duties such as 
addressing students with IEPs.  The key is they all work together.   
Mrs. Petersen stated that we have counselors in the elementary schools as well as a school 
psychologist.     
 
Mrs. Amodeo referred to the questions on page 210 of the budget. 
Mrs. Ku asked for the difference in the way mobil devices and desktops were used. 
Mrs. Amodeo referred that instructional question to the principals. 
 
Dr. Gombos said the elementary schools wireless devices are wonderful for use in flexible 
space otherwise we have to go to a computer lab.   
Dr. Ku said there are similar demands for using mobil devices in the elementary schools and 
asked how we were making sure we equalize the number of devices in the elementary schools. 
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Mrs. Amodeo said we look at obsolescence and then check with the principals as to what is 
being used.   
 
Mr. Clure asked if the elementary schools had enough technology. 
Mrs. Amodeo stated that a designated donation came to one school.  In speaking to the vendor 
it allowed a number of Ipads to give to each school. 
 
Ms. Gasparine said that each grade K-2 classroom has Ipads and grades 3 and 4 have more 
use for Chromebooks.  She also has two carts of Chromebooks. 
Mr. Moretti said the Ipads are good for apps and enrichment, movie makers and presentations.  
We are all learning to use what we have.  The lab is great for whole group instruction. 
Mr. Geissler stated that was how technology was used at Middle Gate School.    
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked what the per pupil dollar amount was. 
Mr. Bienkowski said it is $223 per pupil for the elementary schools and increased up to $260 for 
the high school.   
Mr. Alexander thanked the administrators and central office staff for answering the Board 
questions. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education adopt the Superintendent’s 
recommended budget for a total of $74,996,756.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved to amend the motion to accept the technical adjustments as 
presented.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked if the staffing was sufficient for the new special education programs 
created in the district. 
Mrs. Petersen said currently the staff we have doesn’t need to be increased because of the way 
we manage the programs.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked if any of these programs impact the number of paras we need. 
Mrs. Petersen said we are shifting some of the paras and can run the programs with staff we 
have. 
Dr. Erardi stated that in most cases enrollment in programs are with students we had and their 
support moves with them. 
 
Mr. Clure asked if the counselors were reaching out to the B and higher students who were 
asking for help at least once a month or even yearly.   
Dr. Erardi said this was directed to the middle school counselors.  This will be researched 
through the Curriculum and Instruction Committee and come back to the Board. 
 
Mr. Clure asked if any provisions have been made for expanding middle school sports. 
Mr. Memoli said the vision is to try to build middle schools sports more in line of what we offer at 
the high school.  
 
Mr. Einhorn said we added a unified sports team.  To increase sports at the middle school we 
have to look at towns that offer it also.   
Dr. Erardi said that with two coaches there is potential for an expanded roster at the middle 
school. 
Mr. Clure asked if anyone had asked about additional fall sports such as field hockey. 
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Mr. Memoli stated that no one has asked and noted that we have a wide range of sports offered 
in town.    
Mr. Clure asked if having a floater custodian was a possibility. 
Mr. Faiella said that would require a deep discussion with the union because the contracts 
stated that the work week is Monday to Friday.   
 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved to amend the motion to include the addition of two social 
worker positions.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
Mrs. Harriman-Stites clarified that one would be for Reed and one for the middle school.  She 
heard from community members and staff regarding the importance of these positions.  We 
should not be cutting mental health services.   
 
Mr. Vouros stated that Mrs. Leidlein was in agreement.   
Mrs. Ku said that after thorough discussions she supports these positions. 
 
Mr. Alexander asked the decision making process to cut back the social workers. 
Mrs. Petersen stated that the grant fund ran out.  
Dr. Erardi added that there were comments by parents regarding the reduction.  Looking at our 
needs we felt there was a sense of equity with our present level of staffing and the school based 
health center in the middle school.  We will never compromise the mental health of our students 
and believed we were going forward with an adequate level of support.  He supports this 
addition and we will continue to look for grant funding.    
 
Mr. Cruson asked if we add the social worker to the middle school if we would retain the 
psychologist at the preschool. 
Mrs. Petersen said we would keep that position there. 
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Mr. Clure asked if the $1500 for the scheduler was a set amount given that Mr. Memoli was 
overseeing the middle school.   
Dr. Erardi said the athletic director usually has a point person at the opposite site.  The 
conversation would need to take place with the teacher’s union executive board.  If we are 
looking to grow the program at the middle school it will take additional hands.  We should leave 
it as is.   
Mr. Clure wanted to propose that the JV girls and boys basketball coaches be reduced to 
assistants.  Then we could add in a coach for field hockey.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites state that there would be costs for additional sports. 
Dr. Erardi said there would also be costs for uniforms and transportation.  He has not had this 
conversation with middle school administration or the athletic director. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Clure moved to amend the motion to reduce the JV boys and girls basketball 
coaches to assistant coaches.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded. 
 
Mr. Vouros said it was difficult to agree or disagree without having cost information. 
Dr. Erardi said the intent of the motion is to eliminate the opportunity to go from four teams to 
two teams.   
Mr. Einhorn stated that would depend on the interest next year as to how many teams run. 
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Mr. Clure wanted to have two coaches instead of four for two teams. 
Mr. Memoli said this was the first year we never had an eighth grade girl’s basketball team but 
there is a seventh grade team. 
Mr. Einhorn said they anticipate two girls teams next year.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked how this would affect the field hockey team. 
Dr. Erardi said this is a deeper conversation because we have to be accurate and prepared if 
we are going to make changes. We have to investigate an appropriate schedule.  Middle school 
field hockey may not be at many schools.  He cautioned the Board that we have a conversation 
with administration as there is no plan in place.   
 
Mrs. Ku stated that the public hasn’t had a chance to weigh in on it. 
Dr. Erardi feels we need to have the conversation as we can move line item dollars.  We will get 
back to the Board after having the conversation.  The same dollar amount would be 
redistributed for more students.   
 
Mr. Memoli as begun looking at other schools and what they offer. 
Mr. Clure withdrew his motion. 
Dr. Erardi would come back to the Board with a recommendation at the March 7 meeting. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved to increase the duties of the current grant specialist to a 
full time position.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the position is currently funded by the Newtown/Sandy Hook 
Foundation for $25,000.  She feels it’s important to find other funding streams to give us budget 
relief. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked if it needed to be two people or if the grant would allow the person to work 
additional hours.   
Dr. Erardi said the funder would have to agree and then agree to expand.  We have a strong 
working relationship with our funder.  He shared this with our grant writer and she would like to 
do this.  It would be one person working with a wider scope. 
 
Mrs. Ku said so fair we don’t have anything coming in to date. Is this worth the investment? 
Dr. Erardi said to date the $25,000 has been doubled and it is centered around the project 
adventure challenge. 
 
Mrs. Ku asked if other districts invest in grant writers. 
Dr. Erardi has not done that study but we could get that information. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said that Danbury has one which is outsourced. 
 
Mr. Alexander didn’t feel it was the right time to add another grant writer and asked if the Board 
was comfortable continuing to add to our bottom line. 
Mrs. Ku and Mr. Alexander preferred waiting another year. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said if we continually worry about the lowest possible increase she sees us 
having the same conversation.  $35,000 is half of a grant. The number might be bigger next 
year. 
Mr. Vouros said this exposes the district to new ideas.  He agreed that if we get a grant and it is 
not given back to us is not a huge risk.  We have a lot to gain for $35,000. 
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Mr. Cruson asked if this was another position to possibly share with the town. 
Dr. Erardi said our search would be different from the town search. 
 
Vote: 5 ayes, 1 nay (Mr. Alexander) Motion passes. 
 
Dr. Erardi cautioned the Board to hold on the purchasing agent.  Half of the cost to share with 
the town would be $55,000. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites verified that we could add it at a later time. 
Dr. Erardi said it would be a recommendation from the Board of Finance. 
 
Mr. Alexander said the amended budget amount is $75,120,605.  
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education direct the business office to prepare the 
final budget and authorize the Director of Business to make any technical and arithmetical 
changes.  Mr. Vouros seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
 
Mrs. Ku said that Mr. Bienkowski did a fabulous job with the budget book. 
MOTION: Mr. Clure moved to adjourn.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 – Adjournment   
The meeting adjourned at 9:47p.m.                           
 
                                                                                   Respectfully submitted:  
 
 
 
                                                                                   ___________________________________  
                                                                                                         Keith Alexander                                                                                                                     
       Chair 
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